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Volume XIIII, Number 2 
Minutes of the Faculty Senate Meeting 
October 22, 2020 
 
 
I. Call to Order and Roll Call 
 

The meeting was called to order by President Steve Raper.  Roll was called by Secretary 
Kathryn (KC) Dolan.  Those whose names are grayed out below were absent. 
 
Julia Alexander,  Venkat Allada,  S.N. Balakrishnan,  Stuart Baur,  Jeff Cawlfield, Amitava 
Choudhury, Steve Corns, William Fahrenholtz, Mahalet Fikru, Mark Fitch, Samuel 
Frimpong,  Michael Gosnell, Sarah Hercula, Mike Hilgers, Kelly Homan, Ali Hurson, Matt 
Insall, Ulrich Jentschura, Kurt Kosbar, K. Krishnamurthy, Ashok Midha, Fui-Hoon Nah, 
Parthasakha Neogi, Jonathan Obrist-Farner, Lonnie Pirtle, Jorge Porcel, Kathryn Dolan, 
Prakash Reddy, Melissa Ringhausen, Terry Robertson, Chaman Sabharwal, William 
Schonberg, Michael Schulz, Sahra Sedigh Sarvestani, Michael Bruening for Kathleen 
Sheppard, Jeff Smith, Nancy Stone, Shoaib Usman, Jee Ching Wang, David Westenberg, 
Daniel Willis, Maciej Zawodniok  
 

II. Approval of Minutes 
 
The minutes of the September 10, 2020 meeting were presented.  
 
A motion to table the minutes until the next meeting was put forward.  
 
Motion passed.  
 

III. Campus Reports 
 
 A. Staff Council 
 

Amanda Kossuth, Staff Council President, spoke about the fall appreciation day that 
normally happens on Halloween or the Friday before Halloween. Due to the current 
environment, that has been moved to a virtual event. Amanda asks that anyone who 
oversees staff to show them support and appreciation to promote positive morale.   

 
 B. Student Council 
 

Larry Hierlmeier, Student Council President, stated that Student Council is working with 
the Chancellor and has created a Green Spaces Committee as part of a renovation 
project. Due to the rollover from last spring, student council funds are available to use 
for renovating spaces such as the Havener lawn, the quad, areas by computer science, 
the walking trail by the golf course and the football field green space. 



2 
 

 
The Dean’s Leadership Council was held and student council talked to CASB about 
successes and issues that students have found throughout this semester. Student 
Council is also helping CASB field applications for the Dean’s Medal for faculty who have 
gone above and beyond this semester.  
 
Student Council is also helping the Center for Advancing Faculty Excellence (CAFE), with 
fielding questions about the upcoming academic integrity webinar.  
 
Student Council is starting service events and leadership workshops so they can start 
getting involved back on campus safely.  
 
Student Council has a new project working with the Chancellor and admissions called 
the S&T Champions project to get high achieving juniors and seniors to go back to their 
high schools to present on behalf of Missouri S&T.  
 

  
IV. President’s Report 

 
Steve Raper, President of Faculty Senate reported that Nuclear Engineering and 
Radiation Science was approved as an independent program. Two ad hoc committees 
have been formed, one related to laboratory space and one related to responsibility and 
support of obsolete equipment and/or software.  
  
Open forums for the Provost were held on October 19th and 21st  from 9-10 am. There 
will be two additional open forums held on October 27th and 29th from 9-10 am.  
 
A policy open forum for Policy III-26 was held on October 20th. An open forum for Policy 
III-13 will be held on October 23rd from 2-3 pm.  
 
A COACHE open forum was held on September 23rd. The slides and Zoom recording are 
available at provost.mst.edu.  
 
The Inter-Campus Faculty Council (IFC) meeting was held on October 9th. The IFC and 
Inter-Campus Student Council (ISC) discussed a resolution prepared by ISC expressing 
appreciation for faculty and staff. ASUM requests faculty cancel, excuse, or modify 
classes on Election Day.  
 
IFC will continue to work on the CRR pertaining to faculty leave, ability to work, and 
dismissal for cause. 
 
Commencement will not be held in person this fall but a virtual event will be held.  
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Spring Break was discussed as to whether the break should be consecutive days or 
potentially break it up into several three day events.  
 
Online certification was discussed, what it means and who has to be certified. There is a 
flow chart available to outline the process more.  
 
Beth Chancellor from System IT presented about work habit and cultural changes. Some 
work habits will need to change like how things are done with email and file storage. 
Cybersecurity and FERPA were also mentioned.  
 
 

V. Administrative Reports 
 

A. Chancellor’s Report 
 

Chancellor Dehghani congratulated the university on the fact that because of the 
historic success of Missouri S&T, one of our alums, Fred Kummer, and his wife June, 
gave a sizable donation to the university. The mission of the donation is to elevate 
Missouri S&T and to expose more Missourians to a STEM education. The challenge now 
is how to ensure Fred’s vision will be front and center for decades to come. The Kummer 
Institute has two elements. One is internal to the university and consists of centers of 
excellence as well as a Kummer School of Innovation, Entrepreneurship and Economic 
Development. The existing centers need to be mapped to see if they fit with the centers 
in the Kummer Institute.  This does not mean that centers will only be in the Kummer 
Institute. Also, there is no fixed amount of centers. The Kummer Institute for 
Entrepreneurship and Economic Development includes systems integration and 
prototype development. Descriptions are being identified for the positions of Dean of 
the School of Innovation, Entrepreneurship Director, and Associate Director of the 
Kummer Institute. Faculty positions will include 10 endowed chair positions and 10 
faculty positions. The University received $300 million and then immediately committed 
to coming up with an additional $130 million dollars.  

Another wonderful gift was received from Linda and Bippin Doshi in the amount of $10 
million dollars which was the largest single gift that Missouri S&T has ever received.  

   
B. Provost’s Report 

  
Interim Provost Roberts presented on the online teaching certification. The UM System 
has a website that outlines the process. UM System eLearning Academic Council and the 
Online Faculty Advisory Committee developed a list of certification options to fulfill the 
existing, UM System-wide requirement that instructors teaching online courses be 
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certified to do so prior to teaching online.  
 
S&T faculty can satisfy the requirement by completing any of the following by 
September 20, 2021: 
-20hrs of effort over a 6-wk Online Teaching Certification Seminar by September 20, 
2021, OR 
-“Start Here 101: Online Course Design Basics” and “Start Here 102: Best Practices in 
Online Instruction”, OR 
-A graduate degree or certification in online learning, educational & instructional 
technology, or learning systems & design, OR 
-Certification through a national organization such as the Association of College and 
University Educators (ACUE), Quality Matters (QM), or Online Leaching Consortium 
(OLC), OR 
-Similar online training at another university, plus the UM System recertification 
program, OR 
-Have at least 5 years of online teaching experience, plus the UM System recertification 
program. 
 
The enrollment trends and fourth week census values are the next topics for discussion. 
Since 2015 our undergraduate (UG) student body has decreased by 11% or 800-900 
students. Masters students have decreased by over a third during the same time period. 
Doctoral students have had no net change from 2015-2018. Since 2018 doctoral student 
enrollment has decreased by 15.4%. Undergraduate programs have been lumped into 
three groups: the first group are programs that have grown by 8% or more, the second 
group show majors that are stable, and the third group show programs that have a loss 
of 8% or more.  
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Master’s student data.  
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The question has been raised as to what the oncoming VP for Corporate and Professional 
Education will do to help with this. The simplest way to describe that individual’s 
responsibilities is that their ultimate responsibility is to correct this problem. They are charged 
with engaging corporate partners in industry and creating and matchmaking them to academic 
programs.  This position will need to develop basic infrastructure as well, not be just online or 
distance learning. The VP for Corporate and Professional Education will not be an analog to our 
VP of Global Learning. Global learning operationally supports all of the digital learning 
enterprise on campus and also has the responsibility of pre-college programs like summer 
camps and academic year conferences for high school students. Global Learning also has the 
responsibility of helping our colleagues organize conferences and workshops in specialized 
academic disciplines. 

 
Doctoral student data is below.  
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An update on recruiting is reflected in the year-to-date status. Freshman applications 
are down but admitted freshman is up. Due to the Covid pandemic, applications are 
down nationally.  
 

 
 
 

VI. Reports of Standing Committees 
 
 A. Budgetary Affairs 
 

Mark Fitch reported that the Budgetary Affairs Committee (BAC) received the referrals 
for a scholarship discount rate. The committee was internally interested in the ID card 
readers, as well. Continuing referrals include a report on the “big picture balance sheet” 
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and the current and next FY budget. In regards to the ID card readers, the money to 
purchase the readers will be reimbursed using Covid funds. There is a system committee 
that decides where the Covid money goes. The readers will limit access to labs and 
conference rooms, this was seen as critical in March. You will need to swipe in and out 
each time you enter or leave a room so the computer knows that you entered and left. 
The reader can have set limits on room capacity and if you don’t swipe out, it thinks a 
person is still in the room.  
 
The Kummer Institute Foundation is $130 million dollars short if the university wants to 
accomplish everything in the proposal. The stock we were given at the current rate 
should yield $10 million dollars but could be as low as $7 million or as high as $13 
million. The gift will allow for an additional 20 faculty in terms of salary and $75 million 
will be used as capital for 3 buildings: Straumanis-James/ERL Addition, Student 
Experience Center, and Systems Integration and Prototype Development Facility. The 
changes will create cuts in our budget. The salaries will be covered by the gift but the 
benefits will not. And the buildings’ operating costs need to be covered. According to 
the Vice Chancellor for Finance, Cuba Plain, we may have to cut budget because of this 
giant gift.  
 
The university alignment and welcome center will be around $10 million and the Vice 
Chancellor for Finance has pledged part of that money.  
 
Expected income of tuition and fees show a drop of $6.5 million and a net of $4 million 
less. The scholarship allowance increased tremendously by about $12 million and $8 
million of that was passed through as direct scholarships. Fiscal year 2019–2020 had a 
large increase in scholarship costs and a good chunk of that remains in the current 
discount rate. Sending students home in March resulted in a large decrease in income. 
Much of the sales and service income in terms of the dorms and food service for the 
students shows a rebound this year of about $1.5 million estimated. Vice Chancellor for 
Finance is also currently withholding $1 million dollars for things that go wrong. The net 
cut from last year is $3.85 million instead of the $12 million that was actually cut. The 
question is where is the nearly $8 million that we planned to cut? 

On the costs side, noticeable things that have been cut are salary and wages. The 
benefit costs continue to grow per person, as well. The university continues to pay 
benefits to the people we lay off so unemployment insurance comes out of our budget. 
Sales revenue has gone down and that money is used to pay off loans on the dorms, the 
geothermal project, and Bertelsmeyer. There are a lot of fixed costs that when we sent 
students home we lost the normal income to meet.  
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The committee was asked about the tuition discount rate and why is it so much higher 
than the other schools in the system. Missouri S&T has more students who get merit 
scholarships and we also have more need-based scholarships.  

 B. Curricula 
 
Steve Raper said the Campus Curricula Committee (CCC) met on October 7th and the 
next meeting would be on October 28th. The committee reviewed 10 program change 
(PC) forms, 24 course change (CC) forms, and 2 experimental course requests. The CCC 
moves for faculty senate to approve the PC and CC form actions.  
 
Motion passed.  

  
C. Library and Learning Resources 

 
Michael Bruening introduced Oliver Chen, Dean of the Library. The library is facing 3 
major challenges; an 18% reduction in the collections budget, a 3% subscription 
inflation, and the possible cancellation of Elsevier’s Freedom Collection. UM System has 
cut 10 resources. so the library has decided to use endowment funds to pick up GeoRef 
for FY21. Other UM System campuses cut their spending in Elsevier this year by 
approximately 33%. The Freedom Collection was tied to individual subscriptions, so 
access will be lost in 2021. Missouri S&T will also cut individual subscriptions to cover 
the campus shortfall. The latest proposal from Elsevier shows a 10% cut but will retain 
the Freedom Collection at the UM System level for a fee. The challenge is S&T and other 
campuses won’t be able to find the budget to support this. In FY20 S&T paid $370K for 
subscriptions plus $64K for the Freedom Collection. Another option is a partnership with 
Mizzou, where S&T pays $33k for FY21 with 15 months of coverage. The challenge is 
where to cut $10K.  
 
D. Academic Freedom and Standards 

 
Kurt Kosbar presented on the maximum academic load. The committee will be 
presenting some motions at the next meeting but would like feedback on the drafts 
presented. The current regulations make it unclear if there is a cap on the number of 
credit hours students may enroll in per semester, per session, or in concurrent sessions. 
The current regulations are also unclear how much contact time students should expect 
per credit hour, and how much preparation/study time is required. Missouri S&T 
currently has 3 semesters/terms and each semester may have multiple sessions that 
may be offered concurrently or consecutively. There is a limit in the number of hours in 
what is considered an “undergraduate schedule,” without specifying if the limit applies 
to a semester, a session, or a group of concurrent sessions. A credit hour is defined as 
16 classroom hours or 48 laboratory hours but there is no definition for classroom hour 
or laboratory hour. Current regulations also do not mention how much time students 
should expect to spend outside of the classroom/lab studying for a course. In comparing 
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S&T with the other UM system schools, we are allowing S&T students to enroll in more 
credit hours than others but there is no system-wide standard.  
 
The AFS Committee would like feedback on the draft motions they would like to present 
next month.  
 
Draft Motion 1 
 
Maximum Academic Load 
 
Whereas, 
Students need to allocate sufficient time to prepare, attend, and study for their classes 
  
Whereas,  
Instructors may feel pressure to lower the quality and scope of courses when their 
students have insufficient time to devote to their class 
  
Whereas, 
Students need time for non-academic pursuits and  obligations 
 
Whereas,  
Current regulations arguably limit student academic load for 16-week sessions, but are 
silent on the limits for shorter sessions and overlapping sessions 
 
Resolved, 
That the S&T Faculty Senate approves the following changes to the S&T Student 
Academic Regulations (strike-out text to be removed, and underlined text to be added) 
 
III. Schedules / A. Definition of Credit Hour and Grade Point 
 
A credit hour is the credit obtained for satisfactorily passing course of approximately 16 
classroom hours. Three laboratory hours are considered the equivalent of one 
classroom hour.   
A credit hour is the credit obtained from passing a course requiring approximately 800 
minutes of instructional time during a session.  Students may need to spend an 
additional 1,600 minutes preparing and studying, for a total time commitment during 
the session of 2,400 minutes.   
 
During a 16-week session, this time per credit hour is normally divided into 50 minutes 
of instruction per week, and 100 minutes of preparation/studying time per week, for 
lecture courses.  Laboratory and experiential learning courses may choose a different 
balance between instructional and preparation/study time, but the total time 
commitment will still be approximately 2,400 minutes per session. 
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B. Permissible Schedules 
  

The normal undergraduate schedule consists of not more than 19 credit hours. If the 
student has a grade point average of 2.500 or higher (see Section VIII.H, Determining 
Scholastic Standing) they may, with the permission of his/her advisor, take extra hours 
according to the following schedule:  
• Cumulative GPA 2.500 or above - 1 extra hour  
• Cumulative GPA 2.750 or above - 2 extra hours  
• Cumulative GPA 3.150 or above - 3 extra hours  

  
For additional hours or for any schedule exceeding 23 hours, including military courses, 
the student must petition their department chair. 
 
Undergraduate academic schedules should not require a student to spend more than 
3,000 minutes in any week to prepare for, attend, and study for their courses. If the 
student is enrolled in a single session at a time, this will translate to a maximum number 
of credit hours of: 
• 20 credit hours during a 16-week session 
• 10 credit hours during an 8-week session 
• 5 credit hours during a 4-week session 
• 2 credit hours during a 2-week session 
 
If a student is simultaneously enrolled in a 4-week and 16-week sessions, the following 
limits apply 
• 1 credit hour in the 4-week session limits the 16-week session enrollment to 16 credit 
hours 
• 2 credit hours in the 4-week session limits the 16-week session enrollment to 12 credit 
hours 
• 3 credit hours in the 4-week session limits the 16-week session enrollment to 8 credit 
hours 
• 4 credit hours in the 4-week session limits the 16-week session enrollment to 4 credit 
hours 
• 5 credit hours in the 4-week session prohibits simultaneous enrollment in a 16-week 
session 
Student’s schedules which exceed these limits require the permission of the student's 
academic advisor, and chair of the advising department.  
 
 
Draft motion 2 
 
Limiting Degree Credit from Short Sessions 
 
Whereas, 
Sessions shorter than 16-weeks can provide valuable options to students and instructors 
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Whereas, 
The rapid pace of instruction used in short sessions can make it a challenge for students 
to fully comprehend and appreciate the course content  
 
Resolved, 
That the S&T Faculty Senate approves the following addition to the S&T Student 
Academic Regulations: 
 
 
III Schedules 
E. Credit Required for a Degree 
3. Limits on Short Sessions  
 
Undergraduate students may not normally use more than 60 credit hours taken in 
sessions shorter than 15 weeks toward their Bachelor's degree.  In addition, there may 
be no more than 30 credit hours from sessions shorter than 7 weeks, and no more than 
15 hours from sessions shorter than 3 weeks in length.  All limits may be increased by up 
to 20% with approval of the student's academic advisor and chair of the advising 
department. 
 
End of draft motion 2.  
 
After discussing with the registrar, they said limiting 16/8/4/2 week session enrollment 
to 20/10/5/2 credit hours can be done with the current software. Enrollment caps that 
consider enrollment in consecutive or concurrent sessions will be a problem. The 
semester, but not the session, a course was completed in is captured. Implementing a 
graduation requirement that limits credit hours by length of session is a problem. 
 
The committee is planning to present these motions at the 11/19/20 meeting. If you 
would like to comment please email the AF&S committee:  

– Kurt Kosbar (chair), kosbar@mst.edu 
– Islam El-Adaway, eladaway@mst.edu 
– Patrick Huber, huberp@mst.edu 
– Matt Install, insall@mst.edu 
– Douglas Ludlow, dludlow@mst.edu 
– Jagannathan Sarangapani, sarangap@mst.edu 
– Chris Verbrugge, cv27f@mail.umkc.edu  

 
 
VII. Reports of Ad Hoc Committee 
  

A. Bylaws Committee  
 

mailto:kosbar@mst.edu
mailto:eladaway@mst.edu
mailto:huberp@mst.edu
mailto:insall@mst.edu
mailto:dludlow@mst.edu
mailto:sarangap@mst.edu
mailto:cv27f@mail.umkc.edu


13 
 

Tom Schuman presented on behalf of the Bylaws Committee. The process of the 
committee was that the members wrote and edited specific bylaws sections. The 
sections were then turned in and combined to form one document and the committee 
voted on the edits. The next step will be to present them to the Faculty Senate. After 
this it would go out to the general faculty, then to the UM System, to the Rolla campus, 
administrative, and student organizations. There will then be a last committee meeting 
to finalize the version based on feedback. After that, it will go for a faculty vote, then a 
senate vote, then UM System and the Curators. The redline changes below show the 
changes the committee made. If you have feedback please contact the committee 
President Tom Schuman tschuman@mst.edu .  
 
 
 
General Faculty Term Changes 
 

 
 
 

mailto:tschuman@mst.edu
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VIII. New Business  
  
 There was no new business.  

 
IX. Adjourn  
 

The meeting adjourned at 3:50 P.M. 
 

Respectfully submitted, 
K.C. Dolan, Secretary 


